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SHOW UP FOR SLEEPY HOLLOW 
Sleepy Hollow volunteers needed.  
July 4th: shhajuly4th@gmail.com  
Other: Davidshha@gmail.com

SHHA President - Jan Blackford: 
shhapresident@gmail.com  
Cell: 415-272-6695 
SHHA Vice President - Scott 
Hintergardt  
Membership: shhamembership@
gmail.com
Bulletin Editor - Norma Novy: 
normanovy@comcast.net,  
415-499-9409
 Tennis Club - Jeff Wells:   
 jeffwells@aol.com
 Swim Team - Erin Sher  
 presidentshst@gmail.com.
 Legend Club -  
 Ronda Lundbaek  
 lundbaek@comcast.net
Clubhouse Manager - Steve Knox: 
stevekno@comcast.net,  
415-578-8632
Marin County Supervisor  
Katie Rice: 415-473-7825  
krice@marincounty.org
Marin County Sheriff: 415-479-
2311 (9-1-1 if crime in progress)
California Highway Patrol:  
415-924-1100

Sleepy Hollow Bulletin

Continued on page 6

A U G U S T  P R E S I D E N T ’ S  L E T T E R

www.shha.org

1946 Articles of Incorporation
Reading the Articles of Incorporation of the 
Sleepy Hollow Homes Association of Marin 
County, filed June 7, 1946, is like opening a 
time capsule and finding we have come for-
ward consistently with our purposes. For me 
and the whole Board, it is also an inspiration 
to carry on and energize activities that benefit 
all residents and make our community stron-
ger, better, and more valuable.
The original charter “to maintain a clubhouse, 
social hall, lodge, and other buildings…within 
which to house the activities of the association, 
and [to be] suitable for meetings, lectures, 
concerts, entertainments, dances, and what-
ever social or intellectual activities may from 
time to time be held or sponsored by the asso-
ciation...” is especially timely, given the current 
focus on restoring the aged “clubhouse” to be 
the new community center in the full spirit of 
our charter and the needs of the community 
today. The charter is also clear that the activi-
ties of the association benefit all residents and 
property owners in Sleepy Hollow, and we can 
be proud to be reinvigorating assets that will 
be open to and enjoyed by all residents of all 
ages for decades to come.
Plans and drawings will be displayed at the 
August 24 poolside social and then on the 
website and at other events, showing what we 
can accomplish as a community. We mean to 
set a construction date for this fall. Our con-
tractor is ready to begin work. Debt financing 
is arranged, and over $450,000 is in hand from 
Phase I fundraising. We continue to believe 
that presence of the SHFPD at the community 
center supports its mission of community 
preparedness and safety in an emergency for 
all residents. The SHFPD met in closed session 
August 8 for “discussions between the District 
and the Sleepy Hollow Homes Association 
(SHHA) and Sleepy Hollow Charitable Foun-
dation (SHCF) regarding real property located 
at 1317 Butterfield Road and other possible 
commercial transactions.” When they make 
their intent known, we are ready to be specific 
about project scope options, Phase II fundrais-
ing goals, and operations after construction. I 
hope you will participate in conversations in 
the coming weeks to learn more about the new 

community center and be involved in bring-
ing it off the page and into the neighborhood.
Meanwhile, other important initiatives are 
moving ahead, with much work by your 
SHHA Board and committed volunteers.

San Domenico School: We continue 
the review of the San Domenico School 
Transportation Management Plan and 
consideration of potential amendments to 
the 20 year old agreement, with a goal of 
drafting a proposal for residents’ review in 
October and a joint proposal by the School 
and the SHHA at the end of the year. About 
15 residents attended an open session August 
2 prior to the SHHA Board meeting, to hear 
from San Domenico and to comment and ask 
questions. Everyone had a chance to question 
and give input, and we took notes for use in 
planning and for providing information in 
further answers to questions. We are posting 
the meeting materials and answers to some 
frequently asked questions on the website 
shha.org.
We will host a similar session Saturday 
morning, September 22, 9:00 to 10:00 AM 
at the community center. Please come for a 
presentation by the School about the current 
transportation plan and  traffic situation, the 
areas in which the school seeks flexibility, 
and what agreements and practices will not 
change. Ask your questions, give us your 
feedback, and hear your neighbors’ perspec-
tives. Stay for coffee and conversation. There 
is no new plan draft yet. We want your input. 
We expect to have a draft to present to the 
whole community in October with a goal of 
presenting to Marin County a joint proposal 
of the School and the SHHA at the end of 
the year. If you would like information or 
to comment and cannot attend a meeting, 
please let me know.

Cell Service: Working with Supervisor 
Rice, Verizon, and PG&E, we continue 
to explore the potential for improving 
cell service, especially emergency 
communications coverage for Sleepy 
Hollow residents. We are encouraged by 
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A friendly 
reminder…
Property owners are 
required to maintain 
vegetation clearance 
adjacent to roads and 
driveways, 10’ horizon-
tally and 14’ overhead. 
Please trim foliage in 
front of your home that 
may have obstructed 
street signage or grown 
into road right-of-way. 
Thank you for doing your part to make our streets safer. 

Concerns, call 415.473.2830

Chipper Days: October 6, 2018
(to coincide with creek clean up) DROP-OFF ONLY at the  
end of Butterfield

News & Notes from Supervisor Katie Rice

SHHA August 2018
Happy summer, everyone. Hope you have all had a chance to enjoy 
the long days, warm nights and somewhat slower pace of the sum-
mer season. Unfortunately, the start of school year and all that 
comes with it is going to overlap with the many public infrastruc-
ture projects along our roadways. A short term problem, for which 
patience and trip planning will go a long way.
These projects include MMWD waterline replacements, Ross Val-
ley Sanitary District work, roads resurfacing and reconstruction 
projects. They are all important public infrastructure projects – in 
the case of MMWD and RVSD replacing near century old pipes! 
And per the roads – much needed resurfacing, reconstruction in 
some cases, sidewalk and other long needed improvements. 
All that roadwork (occurring in Sleepy Hollow as well as through-
out the Ross Valley greater Marin) represents the ongoing invest-
ment of Measure A – Transportation Sales Tax dollars (half cent 
local sales tax adopted in 2004 which is allocated to public trans-
portation, major roads projects, local streets and roads, and our 
Safe-routes to schools and bike and pedestrian (congestion reliev-
ing) programs and projects). Additionally, we are benefitting from 
significant new source of revenue dedicated to roads from the 
state-wide gas tax (SB 1) which went into effect January 1 of this 
year. (Note: For decades the federal gas tax had been the traditional 
source of road maintenance funds but it has not been increased 
since 1994. 

Bottom line (s): 1) the inconvenience, road closures, detours, 
delays, dust, noise and disruption all represent a really important 
and much needed investment in public infrastructure we/our 
communities depend on; so your patience in the months ahead 
as this years projects get finished up! And, 2) these major capital 
projects are expensive! MMWD and RVSD have built into their 
rate structure capital improvement. Our rates pay both for the 
service (and product in the case of MMWD) as well as capital 
improvements. Per roads: our cities and towns, and the county, rely 
on dedicated roads money generated by the gas tax and Measure 
A local sales tax. In November, a repeal of SB1 (the new state gas 
tax which increased and stabilized funding available for roads) will 
be on the ballot. Additionally, a renewal of Measure A—our local 
transportation sales tax with a revised expenditure plan will also 
be on the ballot. Both are really critical to our local communities’ 
ability to maintain and enhance our transportation infrastructure 
and congestion relieving programs of all kinds. I encourage you 
to take the time to learn more about both in advance of voting in 
November.

New Rules for Short Term Rental Hosts 
With the short term rental (STR) phenomenon overwhelming the 
traditional coastal vacation communities of west Marin, and now 
cropping up in residential communities throughout the county, 
(including Sleepy Hollow) local jurisdictions including the County 
of Marin for unincorporated areas, have been considering (and in 
many cases) adopting rules regulating short term rentals. 

The Board of Supervisors took up the issue last year primarily in 
response to complaints/concerns from residents in West Marin, 
but also towards getting a better handle on how this by-product 
of the “sharing economy” may be affecting our communities and 
residential neighborhoods both per visitor impacts and impact on 
housing stock generally. As a first (and I would say small, step) the 
Board adopted a noticing requirement for hosts of STR’s aimed at 
supporting basic neighbor-to-neighbor courtesy, as well as host 
responsibility and accountability. Additionally the new rule aims 
to ensure that hosts are complying with current law that requires 
that they obtain a business license and are paying TOT (transit 
occupancy tax).
The Details: Going forward, owners/hosts of short-term rental 
properties (stays of less than 30 days) when obtaining or renewing 
their business license (required by law), must notify all neighbors 
within a 500ft radius of their property. The notification can be 
either through on-site signage or with communication via letter 
or door hanger, articulating their intent to rent their home or any 
portion of their property to short term renters. The notice will 
need to include contact info for the owner or the designated local 
responsible contact, as well as additional resources and informa-
tion about basic noise, garbage, and parking requirements as 
required by Marin county code. The ordinance will expire after 
two years unless extended by the Board.
This new STR noticing requirement applies to properties in unin-
corporated Marin only. Hence, the heads up to folks in Sleepy 
Hollow. For more on this or any other county news and issues 
please go to www.Marincounty.org or contact me directly with 
specific questions or comments. 
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Cardio
Strength
Bootcamp

HIIT
Circuits

Kickboxing
Sculpt

www.marin.fit
aya.marinfit@gmail.com
650-814-3013 Get FIT in Sleepy Hollow!

Try your 
first 

class for 
free!

Creek Cleaning/Winter Storm Prep 
and Chipper Station on October 6!
Get your garden gloves and yard waste cans ready for the FIFTH 
Annual Sleepy Hollow Creek Cleaning Day on Saturday, October 
6. We’re asking creek-side residents to clean their section of the 
creek AND we’re asking ALL residents to clean out drainage areas 
on their property of anything that could cause localized flooding 
(e.g. yard waste, broken branches, leaves). We’ll be at the clubhouse 
at 8:00 a.m. that morning to coordinate efforts if you need any help 
or guidance. Sleepy Hollow Fire Protection District (www.shfpd. 
org) and FIRESafe MARIN (www.firesafemarin.org) will also have a 
chipper station located at the end of Butterfield (by the entrance to 
San Domenico) on the day of the creek cleaning. Bring your excess 
branches and we will chip it for you! If you need help hauling your 
debris please drop by the chipper station before 2:00 p.m. (earlier 
if possible) and we will do our best to help coordinate pick-up and 
transportation. For any questions about the chipping service, either 
on or before the 6th, please contact Todd Lando at toddlando@
firesafemarin.org. Thank you Sleepy Hollow Fire Protection District 
and FIRESafeMARIN!
Our Sleepy Hollow Creek Corps leader Eric Riemer is in process of 
identifying potential problem areas that need to be addressed. If you 
live on the creek and know of any issues, need help with your par-
ticular area, or don’t want your property included on walk throughs 
or other, please contact Eric at 415-748-4231 or eric_riemer@ 
comcast.net. 

SHHA Creek Committee

Back-to-School Time! Watch out 
for Bikers & Walkers on the Road!
School is back in session – meaning more kids will be walking and 
biking on Butterfield road and other Sleepy Hollow streets. Please 
drive carefully during this busy time as everyone gets settled into 
their new routines – stay alert and slow down. Some helpful remind-
ers below:

Tips for driving in a school zone and beyond:
1. Slow down - The simplest thing any driver can do when there are 
new driving hazards is slow down.
2. Allow More Time - As a new school year begins allow yourself 
more time to get where you are going until you can figure out the 
effects of increased traffic.
3. Learn the Rules - Schools usually have places for parents to drop 
off and pick up children. If you are driving your child to school learn 
where these areas are and follow the procedures. Never block pick 
up and drop off areas.
4. Yield to Pedestrians - Remember to yield to children/parents in 
crosswalks as they have the right-of-way.
5. Carpool - If at all possible carpool with other parents to pick up 
and drop off children.
6. Talk with Teen Drivers. Remind your teen drivers about the im-
portance of being extra careful in and around school zones.
7. Just a reminder to all drivers that we are required to stop for the 
stop sign when activated on a school bus. Be extra cautious proceed-
ing given kids will be near/in the roadway.
8. Parents, please remind your kids of the Safe Biking “Rules of the 
Road” and make sure your kids can demonstrate safe cycling habits 
before they ride by themselves:
9. Stop, Look and Listen before entering or crossing a road – Regard-
less of whether you are on foot or wheels always Stop, Look Left-
Right-Left, and listen before entering traffic
10. Bike in the same direction as cars – Drivers do not look for 
wrong-way traffic
11. Obey stop signs and traffic lights – Identify upcoming intersec-
tions and how to negotiate them. 
12. Communicate – Use hand signals and waves to communicate 
with traffic
13. Make sure your child always wears a helmet!
Thank you for making our community a safer place for all!

Butterfield Corridor Safe Streets Committee

Hidden Valley School & Coyotes
August 22nd  Hidden Valley School begins 
August 29th  Back to School Night 6:15-8:00 
Sept 14th Hidden Valley Hoe Down 5:30-8:00
The following will be helpful for the 
safety of our students. This informa-
tion is from the Marin Humane Soci-
ety on Coyote Deterrence.
We have seen several coyotes becom-
ing more comfortable on campus 
this summer.  Our staff has coyote 
deterrent supplies and we ask that 
if you are on campus, aggressively 
haze coyotes when they are spotted 
on campus no matter what time day 
or night. The more different noise-making objects the better. Throw 
things their way and however else you can be “obnoxious” to the 
coyote. Coyotes will often run off, stop, turn around and really ques-
tion if the hazer means business. This behavior is normal and can 
often be misinterpreted as being bold and or aggressive. Pup rearing 
season is almost upon us and we all know what a great field Hidden 
Valley has, but coyotes hanging around this area will likely want to 
continue hunting for gophers, etc. especially when it is dark. 
Be mindful of educating your children to know it is OK to throw 
rocks/haze coyotes so that when school starts, hopefully any new 
coyotes will be quickly trained to know the “school rules.”

Kristi Fish, Principal, Hidden Valley School
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Sleepy Hollow Tennis Club

SAN DOMENICO 
SCHOOL
  Independent K-12, 
day & boarding

OPEN HOUSES

October 20
10:00 AM

High School

November 3
10:00 AM

Kindergarten

DECEMBER 2
1:00 PM

High School

JANUARY 12
10:00 AM

Grades K-8

Exceptional Education and a Sense of Purpose 
415.258.1905

sandomenico.org

2018 ADVERTISING RATES  
(MEMBER/NONMEMBER) 
Effective for Bulletin Ads Starting 

February 1, 2018
AD SIZE $PER   
   ISSUE 
 ¼ page 3-11/16” x 4-5/8” 100/ 
   130 
 1/8 page 3-11/16” x 2-1/8” 50/65 
 Classified 20/40 
 Youth Classified Free/15
Printed (hard copy) Bulletin Issues:  
January, March, May, July,  
September, November/December
Digital (website) Bulletin Issues: Every 
month. Only Digital: February, April, 
June, August, October

Newly Resurfaced Tennis Courts! 
SHTC members celebrated their beautiful newly resur-
faced tennis courts with a champagne toast. SHTC mem-

bers agree…the new courts have improved their game significantly!

Mens’ Doubles Tournament: The 20th consecutive year of 
the annual Sleepy Hollow Tennis Club Men’s Doubles Tournament 
took place on August 25th. The rules of play consisted of 5 rounds 
of doubles, 8 game, no-ad sets with the awards ceremony and a  
BBQ lunch provided at the conclusion of play.  This publication 
went to press before the tournament champions were determined 
but you can look forward to a colorful summary of this very 
popular event by Tournament Director, Reinhard Ludke, in the  
next Bulletin. 

SHTC Memberships:  “We welcome players of all ages and 
levels of play, beginners through advanced.  For those just starting 

out or wiping the attic dust off the old racket, we offer a friendly 
and welcoming experience.  Our pro, Rob Jessen, is a patient, adept 
teacher, who will get your game up and running in no time.”   
~ Jeff Wells, SHTC President
Our exquisite newly resurfaced courts are coupled with a beauti-
ful creekside setting surrounded by redwood and oak trees. SHTC 
has created one of the most pleasant sports environments in all of 
Marin. Time to join! www.sleepyhollowtennis.org

Tennis Watchers: Another Tiburon Challenger is coming to the 
TPC Sept 22nd - Sept 30th. Here is the link for more details:  http://
tiburonchallenger.com

Helpful Tennis Tips on Service Returns:
1. Return of serve means just that. Make it a priority to get your return 
back. Do not give your opponents free points by missing your return. 
That’s the equivalent of hitting a double fault. Remember, a weak return 
that lands in is far better than a powerful return that flies out.
2. Use a short backswing block to return flat hard serves. You do 

not need to use a full 
take-back unless your 
are receiving consistently 
weak serves.  
3. Attack weak second 
serves.  A weak second 
serve is often the easi-
est shot you will face in a 
match.  Most servers will 
avoid double faulting at all 
costs, resulting in a weak 
“marshmallow” second 
serve that you can attack 
and hopefully position you 
to win the point.

SHTC members celebrated their beautiful newly resurfaced tennis 
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SHHA Board Report  
August Minutes
SHHA Board Meeting August 2, 2018
Call to Order:  7:45 p.m.
Spencer Adams, Scott Hintergardt, Cathy Sarkisian, Jan Blackford 
attending. There being no quorum, no votes were taken and several 
agenda items, as noted below, were continued to the September 
meeting.

AGENDA ITEMS:

Pool Sanitation/Safety Report – Revised pool rules are now 
posted at the pool on the south fence of the pool enclosure, and are 
posted on the pool page of the shha.org website. The revised rules 
better describe reusable swim diapers requirement, and require 
parent or caregiver in the pool within arms’ reach of non-swimmers 
and children’s rest period every hour at the discretion of lifeguards. 
A sample diaper that meets the requirement is on display at the 
snack bar.

Evacuation Drill and Safety Fair, August 4 – SHHA will 
staff the check-in table, which allows Fire Protection District Board 
members to focus on the Safety Fair, including recruitment of 
Neighborhood Preparedness Coordinators.

San Domenico Transportation Management Plan 
Review –The open session before the Board convened was 
attended by 15 residents, who heard from representatives of San 
Domenico School about their current transportation management 
plan and the school’s explanation of its needs for some amendment 
to the 20 year old plan. Each resident had the opportunity to ask 
questions or give input. The presentation materials are posted to 
the shha.org website. San Domenico also posts information about 
the current plan and areas in which they seek amendment on 
their website sandomenicschool.org. Another open session will be 
scheduled for September. Meanwhile, a working group continues 
to draft potential amendments for future presentation to the 
community, with a goal of having a joint proposal of the SHHA and 
the school to present to the County at year end.

Next Poolside Social: August 24 (changed from August 3) – 
Matt and Caroline Testa will chair the social, and Caroline will 
handle all food purchase and prep. There will be a live band and the 
video loop introducing the new community center will be running 
throughout. Jen Gauna will update the Sign Up Genius to encour-
age volunteers for ticket sales, buffet set up and serving, grilling, 
and beverage bar. Mo Blechen is making an invitation for distribu-
tion by email to all residents and all pool members.

OTHER ITEMS FROM THE BOARD:

Bulletin Advertising Policy RE “political issues” – 
There has been a policy of not using SHHA resources to promote 
a political issue. It was the sense of those attending that we should 
apply the policy to the Sleepy Hollow Bulletin and avoid articles 
or ads that promote one side of an issue or a particular candidate. 
Announcements of educational, informational meetings about 

issues of importance to the Sleepy Hollow community would be 
appropriate.

DEFERRED TO SEPTEMBER 6, EXCEPT AS NOTED:

Community Center update and next steps – Discussed 
the potential timing of active fundraising and the benefits if we can 
start of construction this fall. We are encouraged that the SHFPD 
is meeting August 8 in closed session to discuss a potential lease 
of space in the new community center. When they make public 
the results of that meeting, we will incorporate that into our 
fundraising and construction timing plans and communicate to 
residents the path forward.

Vegetation Management – Matt Testa represented the 
SHHA on an examination of possible sight line interference due 
to vegetation, and possible parking violations. The County will 
follow up with individual homeowners, whose responsibility it is to 
trim vegetation that overhangs the street or impairs view of street 
or traffic signs.  No improperly parked cars were observed. In the 
absence of specific parking restrictions, parked cars must allow at 
least 6 feet from the road center line.

Cell Service – There will be another meeting of the cell service 
committee August 22 with representatives of Verizon and PG&E to 
consider the number and location of micro cell towers that would 
provide coverage for homes and institutions in Sleepy Hollow. 
Implementation would only be after community input, and might 
be phased.
Adjourn until – September 6, 2018
Submitted by Jan Blackford for Jen Gauna, Secretary

Save the 
Date:  

August 24  
not Aug. 3 

POOLSIDE 
SOCIAL  

for all  
residents  

and all pool 
members! 

(Photos from 
June 1)



Sleepy Hollow Homes Association  August 2018

6

NEWS FROM SAN DOMENICO
Campus Improvements 
Over the course of the summer we are  
remodeling several buildings and courtyards. Questions? 
Contact us at 415.258.1900 or  
communications@sandomenico.org
Back to School: August 21, 2018
Safety and Traffic: For information on San 
Domenico traffic and safety planning, please 
visit www.sandomenico.org/Community2018.
Questions? Contact David Wise at  
dwise@sandomenico.org

MARK YOUR CALENDARS    
SHHA BOARD MEETING September 6

TENNIS DOUBLES TOURNAMENTS   
Men’s Doubles: August 25 • Fall Mixed Doubles: October 20 

A Tiburon Challenger is coming to the TPC  
Sept 22nd - Sept 30th.  

NEXT POOLSIDE SOCIAL AUGUST 24  
for all residents and all pool members;  

Video introduction of new Community Center
PRESENTATION BY SAN DOMENICO

Saturday, September 22, 9:00-10:00 a.m., Community Center.  
Current transportation plan and traffic situation,

SAVE THE DATE:  
CREEK CLEANING/WINTER STORM PREP & 

CHIPPER STATION – October 6

Correction to our new directory:
Marie Behr’s cell phone is incorrect in the Directory. The correct 
number is 713-6424. We will publish corrections monthly as we 
learn of them, and will correct the electronic data base. In Decem-
ber, we will republish all corrections. So far there have been three 
reported. We hope there are no more, but if you spot something, 
please let us know.  Please mark your Directories with the following 
correction at right:

MMWD: Alpine Dam at 100 
By Jack Gibson, MMWD Board Member, July 20, 2018 
Alpine Dam will be 100 years old in January. It was the first of five 
dams built by the Marin Municipal Water District. Coupled with the 
two dams previously built by private water companies, these dams 
create the seven lakes on our watersheds—the heart of our water 
supply. In 1919 Alpine Dam became the first major project of the 
then new publicly owned water district—the first municipal water 
district in California. 
The proposal to build the dam at that approximate location on 
Lagunitas Creek was made long before MMWD was created. As 
early as 1868 the Mount Tamalpais Water Company proposed build-
ing the dam. Throughout the last half of the 19th and into the 20th 
Century, the Lagunitas Water Company and then the Marin Water 
and Power Company analyzed the prospects for such a dam, and 
planned to build it. The proposed dam would require the relocation 
of a portion of the Bolinas-Fairfax Road. 
Marin had relied on Lake Lagunitas as the county’s only source of 
reservoir water since the 1870s. But by the early part of the 19th 
Century, Marin’s population was growing and the demand for a 
greater water supply was increasing. It was clearly time for the long-
called-for new dam. In response to that situation the Marin Water 
and Power Company made plans for their new proposed Tamalpais 
Dam to be located on Lagunitas Creek close to the present site of 
Alpine Dam. Simultaneous with these developments, Marin and 
many other parts of California were undergoing a transformation 
which included an intense call for publicly owned utilities—includ-
ing water utilities. As a result of this popular movement, the County 
Supervisors, all of whom favored public water, denied the private 
company’s request to relocate Bolinas-Fairfax Road for the Tamal-
pais Dam. The Marin Water and Power Company went to their 
backup plan and built Phoenix Dam and reservoir. Only a few years 
later, the Board of Supervisors unanimously approved the reloca-
tion of Bolinas-Fairfax Road for the construction of Alpine Dam by 
MMWD, the then newly created public water district. 
Construction on Alpine Dam was completed in 1919, with the dedi-
cation ceremony held on January 21 of that year and featuring the 
announcement that “the system will furnish an unlimited supply 
of water for many years to come.” But only six years later the water 
district raised the dam by eight feet, increasing the water supply, 
and raised it again in 1942 by 30 feet, increasing the supply again. 
Alpine continues to serve us well as a mainstay to our water supply. 
We will celebrate again in January 2019, but with a more temperate 
announcement.

Marie Behr
cell 713-6424

Verizon’s 
actions toward identifying potential sites for micro cells at some 
number of locations that could provide reliable coverage for the 
schools, the church, the community center, as well as a majority 
of homes and streets. Micro cells are installed on utility poles 
and can also have battery back-up for continuity in emergencies. 
We are still in the learning phase and will provide information 
to the community and opportunity to comment as the potential 
is more clear. Although the approval process for micro cells is 
apparently shorter than for macro towers, it is still likely to take 
many months, and there will be opportunities for your input 
before decisions are made. When you have questions, please 
speak up.
I hope you know that the “speak up” plea goes for most anything. 
Thank you for participating.

Jan Blackford, SHHA President

President’s Letter, August 2018 
continued from front page
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WANTED: TO STORE 
TRAVEL TRAILER IN 
SLEEPY HOLLOW
It is 17 ft. long and is shaped like an 
egg,  It has a cover and is a white 
Casita. We live at 88 The Alameda, 
San Anselmo and keep the Casita 
in Santa Rosa. Email Martha & Bill 
Wickliffe  fishpone@comcast.net

LOOKING FOR 
SOMETHING 
DIFFERENT? 
TwoWaterfront units in Greenbrae 
with boat dock $850,000 2BR/1BA  
and 1BR+loft/2BA(2334 sq ft) 
with extensive decking & gardens. 
Views of Tam, Diablo & SF Bay. 
CM Creek & Bayfront and abuts 
picturesque 620-acre Ecological 
Marshlands. Ideal for birdwatching 
& waterfront activities. Boardwalk 
lifestyle = nature + on the bay, Yet 
near commute & conveniences. 
65GreenbraeBoardwalk.com Jeff 
Sterley Pacific Union 415-359-4871

WINDOWS, MAC, 
WIFI - SETUP, REPAIR, 
TUTORING
Sleepy Hollow native with 20+ years 
of experience in Apple & Microsoft 
software (as well as routers and 
printers) will help you:
• Repair unresponsive computers or 
programs
• Speed up computers slowed by 
bloatware
• Fix wifi dead spots and poor 
internet speed

• Move your files to a new computer
• Remove malware & viruses
• Set up protective backups
• Solve problems caused by 
“updates”
• Advise on purchasing new devices
• Fix or connect printers and 
scanners
• Sync your mail, contacts & photos 
across tablets, phones & computers
• Answer all “How To” questions & 
teach new procedures
I’m especially good with older folks 
who need patient instruction!
And my rate’s very fair -- only $45 / 
hour! Contact Dennis Crumley at 
415 706 7396 or befixed@gmail.com 
HANDYMAN WITH  
A BRAIN
Les Ditson specializes in repair, 
restoration, and/or installation work 
for people who want solutions more 
than remedies. A Sleepy Hollow 
resident himself, Les is an excellent 
neighbor to have! “Les Ditson is a 
skilled, careful craftsman as well as 
all-around repairman. He’s the one 
to call if you want a handyman with 
a brain.” A.S. – San Anselmo,   
Les Ditson  415-497-0523. 

IF DISASTER 
STRUCK...WOULD YOU 
BE READY?
Could you evacuate your house 
on short notice? If disaster struck, 
could your loved ones easily access 
your records and instructions? 
Professional organizer Louise 

Berto can help you prepare for 
an unexpected exit, including 
an emergency bag, a binder with 
crucial information, and digital 
backup copies. Licensed and 
bonded, local references.  
415-810-4704 or 415-460-1346,  
louise.berto@apluses.com
SLEEPY HOLLOW  
REAL ESTATE
Resident real estate advisors with 
many years experience in selling 
Sleepy Hollow homes. Call for 
advice or with questions about the 
market and home values. Peter 
& Karin Narodny, Sotheby’s 
International Realty, 415-847-
4899, peter@marinrealestate.
net. “We donate $500 to the 
Sleepy Hollow fund for every 
neighborhood home that we 
sell.” BRE #00708646 .

PLAN YOUR MOVE 
NOW!
If you’re thinking of selling your 
home, now is the time to make 
the improvements to achieve top 
dollar for your home. Let me ease 
you through the process. I have 
an extensive list of professional 
referrals to help you present your 
home at its best. Darlene Hanley 
“Your Sleepy Hollow Specialist 
for 30 Years” Coldwell Banker 
Real Estate Global Luxury Specialist 
415-454-7600 Darhanley@comcast.
net CalBRE#00945576.

DO YOU NEED A PART 
TIME BABYSITTER/ 
NANNY / DOGWALKER?
I am looking for part time work, and 
am very flexible. Fluent in Spanish 
too! Thank you. – Olivia 
oliPaysse@hotmail.com 

PET & BABYSITTER  
AVAILABLE IN 
SLEEPY HOLLOW 
NEIGHBORHOOD
Responsible Marin Catholic 
freshman honors student available 
on weekends for petsitting or 
babysitting. CPR trained and 
certified for Child and Baby Sitting 
Safety. For availability please 
call Ava Johnson at 415-462-5866  
or email avanjohnson@gmail.com.  

NEED A CERTIFIED 
LIFEGUARD?
Having a pool party and need a 
certified lifeguard? Please call or text 
Gina Wyatt at 415-309-8630. Gina’s 
son is a 10th grader at Drake, has 
been on the Sleepy Hollow swim 
team for 7 years, plays Water Polo 
at Drake, and has participated in 
the Junior Lifeguard program at 
Stinson Beach for many years. He is 
available on and after June 21. We 
look forward to hearing from you.

FREE! COMPOSTED 
HORSE MANURE
for mulching and soil amendment. 
Easy access; bring your own shovel. 
Call the Bertos at 415-454-2923.

Sleepy Hollow  
Presbyterian Church

Home of the Justice Garden and the  
Mexico Mission

An Intentional Peacemaking Community
Building a Kinder, More Just and Peaceful World

  Look for our Farm Stand on Butterfield,  
Saturday mornings–coming soon!

• Come as you are Sunday mornings at 9:30 a.m.  
for Inspiration, Music, and Friendship  

• Children’s Program provided–Respect, Kind-
ness, and Care for Creation Are Our Values 
• Youth Group for Middle School and High 

School every Sunday Morning and Youth Chefs 
Cook for the Home-Bound and Unhoused from 

the Justice Garden
• Singers rehearse Thursdays 7:30 p.m.  

New singers welcome–teens, too!

Rev. Bev Brewster, Pastor, 100 Tarry Road, San Anselmo, CA 94930 • 415-453-8221• 415-446-8267 cell  •  www.sleepyhollowchurch.org

Left: Pastor Bev at the Harvest Lunch 
with the Islamic Center. Above: SHPC 
Youth host the Muslim community with 
a lunch featuring bruschetta from the 
Justice Garden.
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Darlene Hanley                   
415.454.7600 | CalRE #00945576
DarHanley@comcast.net 

Located on approx. 2.7+ acres made up of 3 sep. parcels; 
custom built approx. 11,000+ sq ft home w/ 5+ BR/6.5 BA, 
8 frplcs, 3 kitchens, library, game room, wine cellar, workshop 
w/ vehicle entry, a 1 or 2 BR aprtmnt & a 3rd story lodge-style 
room w/ access to the roof to enjoy top-of-the-world views.

Mid-Century Masterpiece - The Real Deal!
151 Toyon Drive, Fairfax

Offered at:  $4,295,000

Sharon B. Luce                  
415.457.5460 | CalRE #00959151
SBLuce@comcast.net 
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